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2021'Enzo MacLeod is one of the most unusual crime solvers I have ever met.' BookBrowse'No
one can create a more eloquently written suspense novel than Peter May.' New York Journal of
BooksIn the gripping fourth book in the Enzo files, a promise made to a dead man proves Enzo's
toughest challenge yet...ILE DE GROIX, FRANCE.A Frozen Island.This tiny isle off the coast of
Brittany is the scene of a murder left shrouded in mystery and grief.A Frozen Crime.Adam
Killian's study has been left intact since his death - the perfect state for Enzo Macleod's forensic
investigation.A Frozen Heart.Killian's daughter-in-law is still hoping; the first suspect is still
hiding; and the treacherous island itself still has a revelation for Enzo.LOVED FREEZE FRAME?
Read book 5 in the series, BLOWBACKLOVE PETER MAY? Order his new thriller, THE NIGHT
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December 20 1951Erik Fleischer was a man who counted his blessings.His wife was an
attractive woman, hair cascading in golden waves over square shoulders, a smile that lit her
inner soul, and spellbinding blue eyes. Still adoring after five turbulent years.He had two
wonderful children, blond, blue-eyed clones of their mother. Magda’s genes had predominated
over his own Mediterranean looks.He had survived the war virtually unscathed, inheriting his
parents’ Bavarian villa in this leafy suburb, establishing a lucrative practice among the new,
burgeoning middle class rising now out of the ashes of Hitler’s madness.The good life stretched
ahead towards an unbroken horizon.How could he have known that this night he would lose
everything?As he sat reading the evening newspaper, he absorbed, almost unconsciously, the
peals of laughter emanating from the dining room. Mother and children playing a simple board
game. He dipped his head to peer over his glasses and glanced through the door towards them.
And with the seeds of arousal sown by the merest glance at Magda, rose ambition for a third, or
even a fourth.He glanced at his watch, folded his paper and laid it aside. ‘I’ll be back down in
fifteen.’Magda half-turned her head towards the living room. ‘Dinner will be ready in twenty.’His
study was an elegant room, oak-panelled, one wall lined with bookshelves that groaned under
the weight of his father’s books. Tall windows looked out across the boulevard to the brooding
darkness of the park beyond. Full-length velvet curtains hung open, and he could feel the cold
pressing against the glass, like icy palms pushing flat against the panes. He drew the velvet
against the night and sat at his leather-tooled desk, patient files neatly laid out under the soft
light of his desk lamp. He checked his diary. First appointment was at eight-thirty tomorrow. And
he felt the smallest grain of discontent at the thought of the endless stream of pregnant women
that would punctuate his days into the foreseeable future. But he wasn’t going to let it darken his
mood. His blessings were still in the ascendancy. He pulled the first of the files towards him and
flipped it open.The sound of the phone crashed into the ring of light around him, and he reached
into the darkness beyond it to lift the receiver. The voice was little more than a whisper. Hoarse
and tight with tension.‘They’re coming! Get out! Now!’He was on his feet, even before the phone
went dead. He heard his chair hit the floor behind him. The nearest window was two paces away.



He separated the curtains the merest crack, and felt the soft velvet against his cheek as he
peered beyond them into a night filled now with demons. It was hard to see past the haloes of
light around the street lamps below, but he was certain that he could see a movement of
shadows among the trees. No time to think. He had put the possibility of such a thing far from his
conscious mind, but now that it was here he reacted with what seemed like well-rehearsed
efficiency.Shaking fingers retrieved keys from his pocket and unlocked his desk drawer. The
metal of the army issue pistol felt cold in his warm hand. He crossed to the walk-in cloakroom at
the far side of the room and threw open the door. Rows of coats and jackets hung on the rail,
shoes neatly lined up beneath them. He lifted a heavy wool overcoat and slipped the gun into its
pocket, pulling it on over broad shoulders before stooping to pick up the leather overnight bag he
had prepared for just this moment.He did not stop to think. There was no regret-filled backward
glance as he closed his study door and hurried along the landing to the back stairs. No time for
reflection or sorrow. To hesitate would be fatal. Only briefly, as he hurried down the stairway, did
the image of Magda and the children in the dining room flit briefly through his mind. No time to
say goodbye. No point. It was over.The cellar smelled sour. Freezing air, fetid and damp. He
stumbled through the darkness to the door, and fumbled with gloved fingers to unlock it.Icy night
air hit him like a slap in the face, and he saw his breath billow in the moonlight as he pulled on
his hat. But now he stopped to listen, before peering cautiously along the alley between cold
granite houses, to the street beyond. There was only the occasional car on the boulevard. But
the shadows among the trees had taken form. He saw the huddled shapes of half a dozen men.
The glow of cigarettes in the dark.And then suddenly the screech of tyres. Lights blazing in the
boulevard as several vehicles mounted the pavement, doors flying open. A cigarette discarded
in a shower of sparks as men came running from the park.Erik pulled the door shut behind him
and sprinted along the alley to the lane behind the house, half-fearing they had sent men round
the back. But no – they had not anticipated his forewarning. As he heard the hammering on his
front door and the voices calling in the night, he hurried off into the dark, towards an unknown
future full of fear and uncertainty.CHAPTER TWOAgadir, Morocco, February 29 1960The view
from the ancient city walls down to the harbour below and the sweep of the bay away to the
south were spectacular. Yves never ceased to marvel at it. He had been fortunate to get an
apartment in the historic kasbah, a studio in the roof of a converted riad in the heart of the old
town. It was small, but all that a single man might require. From his terrace, he looked out over a
jumble of rooftops and down into the narrow, shaded streets below. He loved the life of the
kasbah, its noise, its energy, and he was used to shopping almost daily for fresh produce in the
souk. He enjoyed waking to the sound of the calls to prayer that rang out each morning from the
minaret of the mosque. Plaintive calls, summoning men to confer with their maker. And although
he was not a religious man himself, there was something about the spirituality of the ritual that he
envied, that his lack of faith would prevent him ever from sharing.Today, as he drove out through
the old city gates, the view unfolded below him as it always did. But this morning he barely
noticed it. The mist gathering along the coast caught the first light of dawn as the sun rose over



the desert to the east. Glowing. Pink. The restless ocean washing it up all along the sandy shore.
A haze hung over the city spread out below him, new buildings expanding east and south as the
population of this West African port exploded with the success of the Atlantic sardine trade.But
Yves was focused on his rear-view mirror. Amid the chaos of motor vehicles and horse-drawn
carts and merchants’ barrows in his wake, he caught a glimpse of the black Citröen. He had
been watching for it, hoping that in the end it might prove simply to be a figment of an overactive
imagination. But there it was. He cursed softly under his breath and followed the road as it
serpentined its way down the hill towards the harbour. Fleets of rusting trawlers lined up along
the quay, like the sardines that they had brought in overnight.He glanced out of his driver’s
window, up the arid rocky slope and its tangle of pale green desert scrub, to the curve of the
road above him. Dust rose from the tyres of the following Citröen. He had first spotted it nearly a
week ago. It was probable that no ordinary person would have noticed it. But Yves was no
ordinary person. His life possessed only a veneer of normality. There was not a minute of any
hour of any day that passed when he didn’t have an urge to glance back over his shoulder. It had
become instinctive, as much a part of him as breathing. Always watching, scanning faces,
focusing on anything unusual, no matter how small. Always expecting them, knowing that they
were out there. Somewhere. Looking for him.As the Citröen came round the bend behind him, he
saw the driver’s face, caught in a brief flash of sunlight, like a photograph engraving itself on
Yves’s retinas. A familiar face. Round. Bald. But familiar from where? He had no idea. He only
knew that he had seen it before. He could see the shadows of other men in the car, and
suspicion burgeoned into certainty and then fear. They had found him. They were following him.
And sooner or later they would come for him.With a deep inward sigh, Yves knew that it was time
to move on.A window along one side of his office looked down on to the floor of the indoor
fishmarket below. It was a huge shed where long wooden palettes laid out on concrete displayed
the day’s catch. Sardines, mackerel, dorade, mullet, plaice. Boxes and boxes of them neatly
arranged in oblong enclosures all across the trading floor, where buyers clustered to barter with
white-coated marketeers. Raised voices floated up through the stench of fish and salt to rattle
the window frames. Yves paused for only a moment to consider that it was the last time that he
would gaze upon this scene. He had grown to love the smells and sights and sounds of the
market during the nearly ten years he had worked his way up from humble trader to market
manager. Considering that he had known nothing of fish or fishermen when he arrived from
Munich, his ascent had been little short of meteoric. But his intelligence and ability to think on his
feet had quickly singled him out from the crowd, and his bosses had not been slow to spot it.
Increased responsibility had followed. Promotion. First to the running of the trading floor, then to
assistant manager. And when finally his mentor had retired last year, stepping up, and into, his
shoes had seemed the most natural progression to everyone concerned.He turned away from
the window, heavy with disappointment and regret. Each time, it seemed, that his future looked
set, fate stepped in with a change of plan.Run, Erik, run. Start again. Rebuild your life. But don’t
ever think you are safe. Never think for a moment that I am not right behind you, ready to



pounce.He removed the picture from the wall above his desk, and spun the dial on the safe
behind it left and right. He heard the tumblers falling into place as he stopped it at the final digit,
and the heavy door swung open. Inside lay bundles of documents, official papers, a cash box
containing several hundred Dirham. And right at the back, a padlocked metal case, which he
removed and placed on his desk.A small key on his car key ring unlocked the padlock and he
threw back the lid. Inside were the passports they had given him. All the paperwork he would
require when the time came. He took them out and slipped them into a compartment of his
briefcase, and picked up an old black and white photograph. Magda and the children. He felt a
stab of self-pity, almost remorse. In all these years he had hardly ever allowed himself to even
think what might have become of them. And now wasn’t the time. It followed the papers into his
briefcase, and he picked up the Walther P38 that he had taken from his desk drawer that fateful
December night in Munich all those years before. Occasionally oiled, but never fired, in anger or
self-defence. He dropped that, too, into the briefcase.He looked up startled as the door opened.
His secretary was a plump lady in her late thirties, dowdy and unattractive, with olive skin and
dark eyes. Her long hair was tied up inside a black scarf.‘What is it, Aqila?’ The sharpness of his
tone startled her.‘I’m sorry, Monsieur Vaurs.’ Her apology was both defensive and hostile. They
had never got on. ‘I have Monsieur Cattiaux from the bank on the line. Do you want to take his
call?’‘No, tell him to call this afternoon.’ His French, after all this time, was almost without accent
and would never stand out in a country where almost everyone spoke it as a second language.
But that was something he might have to work on.She nodded and closed the door behind her.
He breathed out deeply, trying to release the accumulating tension. He wouldn’t be here this
afternoon, and he would never speak to Monsieur Cattiaux from the bank, ever again. He took
some satisfaction from that, at least. A single crumb of comfort floating in his sea of troubles. If
there was one thing he did not mind leaving behind him it was debt.He put the empty container
back in the safe and locked it again, carefully rehanging the picture. Then he turned to his desk
and began going through the drawers. There wasn’t much here that he would take with him. It
was almost impossible to anticipate what he might need in an obscure and uncharted future.The
azan call to prayer rang out across the kasbah, the voice of the muezzin carrying across the
night, rising above the racket of the street markets and restaurants below. It was a familiar and
comforting sound to Yves, coming as it did with the soft air through the open windows of his
studio. Even in February the night air was mild. He would miss the climate. The heat of the
summer, the mild winters, the clear, dry air. And the smell and sound of the sea. When silence
settled across the city in the dead of night, it was always there, a sound like breathing. The deep,
sighing, ever-present breath of the sea. In a way, he thought, it was what he might miss most of
all.The small leather suitcase was open on the bed. Prepacked and always ready, he was adding
last minute items. Insignificant things. The detritus of a life to which he had grown too attached
and was reluctant now to abandon entirely. An engraved silver cigarette case, a clock with
luminous hands that he had bought at the souk, a gold wrist chain given him by Salima. He
paused and wondered about her photograph. It stood in a pewter frame on the bedside table.



When he hadn’t wakened to her on his pillow, she had always been there at the side of his bed.
On an impulse, he tore the cardboard backing away from the frame and took out the black and
white print. He looked into her dark, smiling eyes, and ran a fingertip over her lips. Lips he would
never kiss again.He slipped it into the lining of his suitcase and stood debating whether he
should call her. But he knew he could never explain the reason he was leaving, or make her
understand why she would never see him again. And he wondered why that thought caused him
more pain than the leaving of Magda and the boys.In the end, he found a more practical reason
for not calling Salima. It was just possible that his phone was being tapped, and he did not want
to alert his pursuers to the fact that he was about to flee.He closed his suitcase and sat on the
edge of the bed looking around his studio. A glance at his watch told him it was not long after
11.30, and he suddenly felt very alone. And frightened. He had never planned for a life like this.
Living in the shadows, watching for those who might be watching him. Forced to flit from one life
to the next, always leaving behind the people and the things he loved. There was almost, he
thought, no point in building a new life. Because somewhere, sometime in the future, they would
find him, and it would all begin again.Wearily he got to his feet and lifted his case. The bastards
were relentless. And if they ever caught him, his life would be over.At 11.38 he pulled the door of
his apartment softly shut behind him. The old stone staircase was in darkness, the bulb on the
landing burned-out or stolen. He would leave by the side exit in the corridor next to the
caretaker’s apartment on the ground floor, just in case they were watching the street. Once out
into the maze of alleyways that riddled the kasbah, he could melt undetected into the night.But
the dark in the stairwell was profound, wrapping itself around him like a cloak, very nearly
tangible. His outstretched free hand followed the line of the wall downwards as he searched
ahead with each foot for the next step. His own breath resonated loudly in the silence that
resided behind the thick, stone walls of the old riad.It was when he reached the landing below
his that he first heard the voices. Whispers in the dark. Foreign tongues that he could barely
discern and could not understand. But there was an urgency in the voices that conveyed itself
without barrier of language. A tension in them. And he became aware that the men who owned
them were on the next landing down, and on their way up.Panic rose like bile to choke him. It was
them! They were coming for him. Now. And there was nowhere he could go. He stopped,
standing stock-still, mid-flight. The only course open to him was to retreat to his studio, and
attempt an escape across the rooftops. But the very thought paralysed him with fear. He had felt
safe to always leave his windows open, because no thief in his right mind would clamber over
these roofs at night. And, besides, he had absolutely no head for heights.They were getting
closer. He heard his name, and blood turned to ice in his veins. No doubt about it. It was him they
had come for. And still he stood rooted to the stairs, held there by a debilitating inertia. His only
other course would be to charge down through them, taking them by surprise. But what if they
had flashlights, and guns? There were several of them, he could tell. He would be totally
exposed.There was no advance warning. So he was taken wholly by surprise when the world
came apart around him. Suddenly, and completely. What had seemed like solid matter



supporting him turned to dust, and masonry, and timber, the air filled with the screeching and
rending of metal and stone. A roar that rose up out of the very bowels of the earth, the hot, rancid
breath of the devil himself exploding into the night. Yves was falling, flying, turning. Interminably.
Fifteen seconds that felt like fifteen hours, before something struck him on the head, and the
world turned black.He had no idea how long he had been unconscious. But the first thing that
struck him, as awareness returned, was the silence. An extraordinary, deafening silence, all the
more striking for its contrast with the roar of destruction still echoing in his memory. Dust was
settling all around him like the finest snow, and he choked on it, before looking up to see stars
where once had been his apartment. He could make no sense of the confusion of masonry and
brick all around him and had no conception at all of where he was. But to his surprise he found
he was still clutching his suitcase, battered and scored, but intact.He was lying at a peculiar
angle over a chunk of what appeared to be the staircase, and he manoeuvred himself with
difficulty into a sitting position. Miraculously, nothing seemed broken, but he could feel blood
trickling down the side of his head.Now he could hear distant voices calling in the night. And
someone screaming. Closer to hand, something that sounded like moaning. But in his confusion
he was unable to identify which direction it came from. He had no idea what had just happened.
An explosion?He tried to get to his feet and, as he turned, saw an arm protruding from a jagged
chunk of masonry, frozen fingers clutching at nothing. He scrambled over the rubble, and with an
enormous effort managed to pull the stonework to one side, exposing the hopelessly crushed
body of a bald-headed man with with a round face, white now with plaster dust, and streaked
crimson with blood. The Citröen driver. There were others here, too. He saw a foot. A hand. A leg. 
No sound. No movement. His pursuers were dead. All of them. Just three of the sixteen
thousand who died that night during fifteen seconds of hell, in what he would soon discover had
been the worst earthquake in Moroccan history.Yet Yves had survived it, and who would know?
How many bodies would never be recovered? His included.This was the moment he realised
that, with his own death, he was being given a second chance at life. No one would be looking
for him ever again.CHAPTER THREEParis, France, October 28 2009It was nearly a year since
the bullet had punched through Raffin’s chest and almost ended his life. As far as Enzo could
see he had never been the same man since.He climbed the circular stairs to Raffin’s apartment
and heard clumsy fingers practising scales on a distant piano. The same fingers, he thought,
which had been playing eleven months earlier when the shots were fired. They seemed to have
made little progress since.He hesitated by the door, remembering how the journalist had lain
bleeding here in the hall as Enzo tried desperately to staunch the blood. There was no trace of it
left on the tiles.Raffin looked tired when he opened the door. His usual pallor was tinged with
grey, and his pale green eyes, usually so sharp and perceptive, seemed dull. He smiled wanly
and shook Enzo’s hand. ‘Come in.’ Enzo followed him through to the sitting room, noticing how
he no longer moved with the fluidity of youth. Still only in his mid-thirties, he had the demeanour
of a man ten years older. His brown, collar-length hair seemed thinner, lank and lacking
lustre.He ushered Enzo to a seat at the table. It was strewn with documents and photographs



and scribbled notes. A well-thumbed copy of his book, Assassins Cachés, lay open at the
chapter about Killian. A half-full bottle of 1998 Pouilly Loché, Les Franières, stood beside an
empty glass at Raffin’s place, condensation trickling down the misted bottle. ‘I’ll get you a
glass.’‘No, thanks.’ Enzo could not resist a glance at his watch. It was not yet ten in the morning.
Too early, even for him. And he watched with some concern as Raffin refilled his glass. He had
never considered this fashionable young Parisian a suitable match for his daughter. Less so now.
‘How’s Kirsty?’ She had not been in touch for several weeks.‘Fine, last time I saw her. She’s still
in Strasbourg.’ But he wasn’t going to be drawn on the subject. He sat down and sipped at his
wine. ‘I’ve been going through my research notes. I’d almost forgotten how much more there was
about the Killian case than ever went into the book.’‘Why was that?’‘His son’s widow, Jane
Killian . . . she’s still haunted by the call he made to her the night of his murder. He made her
promise that nothing in his study would be touched, moved or removed, until such time as his
son, Peter, could get to see it. He told her he’d left Peter a message there, something only his
son would understand. Sadly, the son was killed in a road accident in Addis Ababa and never
got to see it.’‘So what never made it into the book?’‘Any detailed description of what was in the
room. She’s had psychics, and journalists, and private investigators go over it with a fine-toothed
comb but has always refused to allow publication of the details.’‘Why?’‘She’s afraid that whoever
the message was about might read and interpret those details.’Enzo shook his head. ‘But it’s
nearly twenty years since Killian was murdered, Roger. Can it still matter?’‘It might, if it gives a
clue as to who killed him.’‘She still owns the house?’Raffin took another sip of his wine. ‘Yes. By
law it went from father to son, but since the son was dead within a week of the father, it passed
to his widow. No children involved, you see.’‘And she’s still keeping her promise to the old
man?’‘Scrupulously. His study remains untouched, just as it was the day of his murder.’Enzo felt
the first rush of adrenaline. It was like a crime scene preserved in a time capsule. ‘Tell me a little
more about Killian himself.’‘There’s not much more to tell than appeared in my book. He was
sixty-eight years old. English. He’d owned the house on the Île de Groix for almost twenty years,
using it mainly for family holidays until he retired there in ’87, one year after the death of his
wife.’Enzo consulted his own notes. ‘A professor of tropical medical genetics at University of
London.’‘Yes, he worked for the university’s tropical medicine department. But insects were what
really turned him on. According to his daughter-in-law, it was an obsession. He’d been a member
of the Amateur Entomologists’ Society in the UK for years, and couldn’t wait to retire to devote
himself to it full time.’‘Time wasn’t on his side, though, was it? I mean, even if he hadn’t been
murdered, he didn’t have long to live.’Raffin shook his head. ‘No. The lung cancer was
diagnosed in the spring of 1990, and he wasn’t expected to see out the year.’Not for the first
time, Enzo turned this information over in his mind and found it puzzling. ‘Okay. And what about
Kerjean? Is he still around?’‘He was when I was there. A thoroughly unpleasant character, from
all accounts. Of course, he wouldn’t talk to me. Hasn’t given a single interview since the trial.’‘You
don’t give much of an account of the trial in the book.’‘It didn’t merit it, Enzo. Sure, the guy had
motive and opportunity, but the evidence against him was entirely circumstantial. It should never



have gone to court.’ He drained his glass and refilled it. ‘Anyway, I had a long talk with Jane
Killian on the phone last night. You can cancel your hotel booking. She’s agreed to let you stay at
the house, in the little attic room above the study.’ He chuckled, but there was no humour in it. ‘I
think she sees you as the last hope of ever solving this case. I got the very firm impression that if
you can’t figure it out, she’s going to give up and sell up.’Enzo nodded slowly. ‘So, no pressure,
then.’Raffin grinned. ‘I’d have thought it was right up your street, Enzo, given that your specialty
was crime scene analysis.’Enzo canted his head in acknowledgement. ‘I have to confess, it’s an
intriguing challenge. But I’d hate to be anyone’s last hope.’ He looked up to see Raffin pursing
pale lips in faint amusement.‘Tell me . . .What was it you saw in that room that Jane Killian
wouldn’t let you write about?’‘Oh, I think I should leave you to see that for yourself.’ Raffin looked
at his watch, and Enzo noticed how his hands trembled. ‘Shall we lunch at midi? I can call and
book a table at the Marco Polo.’Enzo felt the colour rising slightly on his cheeks. ‘I can’t today. I’m
meeting someone.’Raffin looked at him speculatively and nodded without comment. He took
another sip of his wine, then after a moment, ‘Have you seen Charlotte, lately?’‘No. Not lately.’
Which was the truth. But he wondered why he was reluctant to confirm Raffin’s obvious
suspicion that it was the journalist’s former lover that Enzo was meeting at midi. He wanted to
leave right there and then, but it would have been churlish to do so. And he wasn’t due to meet
Charlotte for over an hour. ‘Maybe I’ll take that glass of wine now,’ he said. As Raffin crossed to
fetch a glass from the cabinet, Enzo glanced from the window into the courtyard below. Drifts of
leaves from the big old chestnut blew across the cobbles on a chill autumn breeze, and he
wondered why anyone would want to kill a dying man.CHAPTER FOURÎle de Groix, Brittany,
France, August 12 1990At the far side of the garden, beneath the shade of a gnarled oak, stood
the shed that Killian used as a workshop. He had spent many hours here, pursuing his passion.
Collecting and breeding, killing and preserving. He had constructed a rough workbench and
lined the walls with shelves that were crowded with specimen jars and light traps, an insect tray,
and a Tullgren funnel for trapping apterygotes.In the corner stood a rack where he kept his nets.
Several large ones for capturing flying creatures. A strong sweep net for sampling insects on
vegetation. A pond dipping net for catching those that lived and bred on water.He had just
constructed a new pooter, two lengths of 3mm clear plastic tubing protruding from either end of
a transparent plastic film canister. A small square of fine-meshed cotton was taped over the end
of the mouthpiece which was inside the canister. Thus he would avoid the danger of sucking one
of the insects into his mouth. Carefully, he inserted the other length of tube into the glass
breeding jar where gossamer-winged creatures, trapped, demented, and hungry, whined and
darted through the light that slanted from the window. He put the mouthpiece between his lips. A
short, sharp intake of breath drew a single insect through the tube and into the canister.Killian
took a large magnifying glass from the drawer and lifted the canister to the light, peering at it
through the lens with some satisfaction. This was what he had wanted. A female of the culex
pipiens species, the world’s most common mosquito. Unlike its malaria-carrying cousin, the
culex fed mainly on birds, although was not averse to feeding on man to spread such delights as



Saint Louis encephalitis and West Nile virus. It could be found on every continent on earth,
except Antarctica, and was a common irritant here on this tiny, rocky island in the unpredictable
Bay of Biscay.Killian withdrew the collecting tube and sealed the hole in the lid with a square of
tape. Fastidiously, he replaced the breeding jar in its heated container and cleared away his
workbench. Everything had a place and had to be in it.Satisfied, finally, with his work, he stepped
out into the garden and locked the door of the shed. The shadows of trees fell darkly across the
lawn towards the whitewashed cottage, in sharp contrast to the sunlight that slanted between
their branches. Beyond, the same light shimmered on the sparkling waters of the strait that
separated the island from the mainland port of Lorient, just visible in the far distance. The white
triangles of sailing boats flashed in the clear summer air, tacking back and forth in the breeze
that breathed through the channel.The hum of myriad insects filled the hot air, music to Killian’s
ears as he turned away from the house and headed across the grass to the little annex where he
had his study. A separate building with a tiny guest bedroom in the attic, Killian spent more time
in the annex than he did in the house. Sometimes, when he worked late into the night, he would
sleep upstairs. He had passed many more nights there than any houseguest. Visitors were rare
these days, and when Peter and Jane came they always took a room in the main house.The
outside door of the annex opened into a tiny square of hall, from which narrow stairs led up to
the bedroom. Straight ahead, a door opened into a small bathroom, while the door to the right
led into his study. He knew he would have to take care not to leave it open for more than the few
seconds it would take his visitor to enter. He closed it behind him now and crossed to his desk.
He placed the film canister in his in tray and went to the window. He opened it to lean out and
pull the shutters closed, adjusting the slats to let in some light, before closing the window once
more and turning the key in its lock. Only the fan turning lazily in the ceiling stirred the hot air of
the room.Killian returned to his desk and eased himself into his captain’s chair. He took out a
handkerchief to mop away the perspiration that formed like dewdrops on his forehead, and ran a
hand back through his head of thick, white hair. He looked at the book lying on his desk. A thin,
well-thumbed paperback. He opened it at random, somewhere around the halfway point, and
ran the heel of his hand up between the pages, breaking the spine so that it would remain open,
an act that caused him some distress. But necessary, he knew, to accomplish his goal.In the top
right-hand drawer, he found a small jar of clear liquid and a clean wad of cotton wool. He
smeared the cotton with a little of the liquid, and dabbed it lightly across the pages of the open
book, then leaned forward to blow it dry. The combination of lactic acid and carbon dioxide
would, he knew, prove an irresistible attractant to the winged messenger in the film
canister.Now he retrieved an aerosol of the repellent, N,N-diethyl-3-methylbenzamide, from the
bottom drawer and closed his eyes as he sprayed it around his face and hands. He held his
breath for as long as it took the fine liquid particles to disperse in the downdraft from the fan,
then took a deep gulp of air.He sat back in his seat and looked at the rays of light that zigzagged
across the chair opposite and had a fleeting moment of doubt. But he forced it quickly from his
mind and checked the time. His visitor would arrive any minute now. He reached for the film



canister in his in tray and hesitated only briefly before flipping the cap off with his thumb and
releasing the culex pipiens into the room.The lines of sunlight that fell across the room from the
shutters now followed the contours of Killian’s visitor, striping arms and legs, as he sat in the
chair which had been empty just a few minutes earlier. He was comfortable and relaxed, legs
crossed, hands folded in his lap, smiling a slightly patronising smile across the desk at the
Englishman. ‘My goodness, it’s hot,’ he said, and he took out a fresh white handkerchief to wipe
away the sweat gathering in the folds of his neck. ‘Any chance we could open a window?’ He
was wearing a white, open-necked shirt, the sleeves carefully folded up to the elbows.Killian
shrugged. ‘The air’s warmer outside than in.’ He glanced up at the ceiling fan, and wondered
with a stab of concern whether the downdraught might discourage the mosquito. He felt a trickle
of perspiration run down the side of his face. ‘I’m sweating, too. But it’s not the heat that’s doing
it.’‘No, of course not.’ His visitor paused, raising one eyebrow and tipping his head as a sign of
concern. ‘How are you feeling?’‘Not good.’ Some days were better than others. But lately there
were more days when he felt worse. He supposed it was only to be expected. He tried to listen
for the high-pitched whine of the culex, but his tinnitus was so bad now it was impossible to
detect.The other man leaned forward suddenly, half-turning his head to squint across the desk.
He was looking at the open book that lay upon it, and for a moment Killian thought he had seen
right through him. ‘What are you reading these days?’ he asked. But didn’t wait for an answer,
reading instead from the page heading. The Life of the Mosquito, Part 4. He looked up at Killian,
and his incomprehension was patent, etched in the lines that wrinkled his nose and radiated
from around his eyes. ‘Of course. You’re interested in insects, aren’t you?’‘It’s been a passion of
mine for years.’‘Can’t say I have anything other than a healthy dislike for them myself. Noisy,
stinging, biting little bastards!’ And he chuckled as if he had said something amusing.Killian
smiled indulgently.‘Well, I suppose we’d better get on with it.’ The visitor leaned over to lift his
bag from the floor and suddenly slapped at his forearm with his free hand. When he lifted his
palm away, there was the tiniest smear of blood there, and for one dreadful moment Killian
thought he had actually killed the culex. ‘Damn! Missed him.’Killian lowered his eyes and saw it
just as it landed on the pages of the open book. Such a fragile, delicate creature, with its dark-
scaled proboscis and golden head, abdomen swollen now from its last meal. ‘There she is.’His
visitor frowned. ‘She?’‘It’s only the female of the species that bites.’‘Hah! Like most women, not
to be trusted.’ The visitor peered with annoyance at the tiny creature that had just fed on
him.‘She needs the blood to feed her babies. Or, to be more accurate, to develop fertile eggs.
Mosquitoes of both sexes actually feed on sugar. Plant nectar. Blood meals are reserved for egg
production only.’The other man raised his eyebrow again, this time in concert with a curl of his lip
to demonstrate his distaste. ‘As far as I’m concerned, the only good mosquito’s a dead one.’‘Yes,’
Killian agreed. And very carefully he slipped two fingers beneath one half of the book, and
quickly, deftly, flipped it shut. His visitor watched, with something like fascination, as Killian
opened it again to reveal the creature perfectly squashed, its final meal now staining the paper
of the facing pages. A small, crimson stain in The Life of the Mosquito, Part 4.Killian smiled with



satisfaction and looked up to meet the eye of his visitor. ‘Gotcha!’ he said.Six weeks laterKillian
closed the door of his study and climbed the narrow staircase in the dark. When he reached the
little attic bedroom, he turned on the light and saw a stooped and putty-faced old man staring
back at him from the mirror of the dressing table opposite. It was with something of a shock that
he realised that the old man was himself. Most of the thick, silver hair that had so characterised
his later years, was gone. There were deep, penumbrous shadows beneath his eyes, skin
hanging grey and loose around his neck and jowls. He walked with the stooped gait of the
elderly, and he wondered what had happened to the young man who had arrived with so much
hope in his heart all those years before on the shores of England’s green and pleasant land.All
that filled his heart now was fear. Not fear of death, for that was inevitable. But fear of not
finishing what he had begun. That, in the end, his tormentor would get away with it. He had
misplaced his trust in another and realised too late the mistake. He glanced from the window
towards the house, across a lawn mired in shadow. There were no lights beyond the pale,
colourless, illumination of the moon. And for a moment, he wondered if he saw movement
among the trees. A figure flitting from shadow to shadow. He stood straining to see for nearly a
minute before deciding it was just his imagination.Turning away from the window he hobbled
across the room, supported by his walking stick, a stout piece of hazel with an owl’s head carved
as a handle, the curve of it fitting neatly now in the palm of his hand. The bed gave beneath him
as he sat on its edge, and he laid the stick beside him before picking up the phone. If only Peter
had been at home, he would have told him everything. He cursed himself for not doing so
sooner.The phone, ringing shrill and metallic in a distant land, sounded in his ear, until he heard
the familiar cadences of a young woman’s voice. ‘Hello?’ And he wished he could lay his head
on her breast and weep, curling up like a fetus, returning to the safety of the womb.Instead he
said, ‘Jane, it’s Papa. Don’t speak, just listen.’The alarm in her voice was clear. ‘Papa, what’s
wrong?’‘You’re not listening to me, Jane.’ He was trying to stay calm. ‘I need you to do something
for me, and I don’t want there to be any misunderstanding.’ He paused and was greeted by
silence from the other end. Almost. He could hear her short, shallow breathing. ‘Good.’ He had
her attention. ‘I know that Peter won’t be back from Africa until next month. If I’m still around, I’ll
speak to him myself. But if I’m not – if something has happened to me – then I want you to tell
him to come straight here.’‘For God’s sake, Papa, what could happen to you? Have you taken a
turn for the worse?’‘Jane!’ His admonition was almost brutal, and he heard her stop midbreath. ‘If
for any reason I am not around any longer, he’s to come to the house. I’ve left a message for him.
He’ll find it in my study. But, Jane . . . if he’s still not back, I need you to make sure that no one
moves or removes anything in the room. I need you to promise me that.’‘But, Papa—’‘Promise
me, Jane!’He heard the frustration now in her voice. ‘I promise. But, Papa, what kind of
message?’‘Nothing that anyone else will make sense of, Jane. But Peter will know straight away.’
He had absolute confidence that his son would understand. And with understanding would
come illumination. ‘It’s just ironic that it’s the son who will finish the job.’‘Why can’t you tell
me?’How could he tell her that it was too great a responsibility for a mere daughter-in-law? That



he couldn’t trust her with something so important. He tried to soften it. ‘It’s too much to place on
the shoulders of a young woman, Jane. Peter will know what to do.’‘Papa . . .’But he wasn’t
listening any more. A dull thud from somewhere deep in the building reverberated faintly through
the bed. He felt it more than heard it. And as he got to his feet, he let the receiver fall back in its
cradle. He lifted his walking stick, this time to use as a weapon rather than as an aid to walking,
and shuffled towards the door.The light from the bedroom spilled down the stairs to the tiny hall
below, casting his shadow before him as he made his way slowly, step by step, down to the door
of his study. It stood slightly ajar, but he remembered that he had closed it. Fear tightened
around his heart like a clenched fist. Using his stick, he pushed it wide and saw the light that
pooled on the green leather below his desk lamp, throwing his desk diary into sharp, clear focus.
Beyond its ring of light, the rest of the room lay shadowed in semi-darkness. The door to the little
kitchen stood fully open. He knew, too, that he had left it closed. He tried to listen, but the ringing
in his ears obliterated all else.He stepped into the room, and almost immediately was aware of a
movement in his peripheral vision. He swivelled around as the intruder stepped into the light, the
pistol in his hand raised and pointed at Killian’s chest. His face was set and grim, and Killian
thought he saw fear in his eyes. ‘I figured it would be you,’ Killian said. ‘I knew it was a mistake to
tell you. I could see it in your eyes.’‘Could you?’‘I saw all this, probably before you did.’‘Then
you’ll know how it ends.’‘Yes.’ He was resigned to it now.‘I couldn’t let you tell anyone.’ It was
almost as if he were pleading for understanding.‘No. You couldn’t.’The three shots from the pistol
reverberated with deafening intensity in the stillness of the night. Propelled by the first of them
back against the wall, Killian was dead before the other bullets left the gun.The distant echo of
gunshot was followed by the sound of a phone ringing in the bedroom upstairs. Frozen
momentarily by the act of murder, the killer seemed startled by it and then moved to sudden
action. He had no idea how much time he might have. But it was imperative that he find and
destroy the evidence.CHAPTER FIVEParis, France, October 28 2009Enzo pulled up the collar
of his baggy linen jacket and buttoned it against the bite of the wind. Beneath it, his light cotton
shirt billowed around the hips of his cargo pants, and he wished he had dressed more
appropriately for the weather. It had been sultry when he left his home in the south-west the day
before. Cahors had been enjoying something of an Indian summer, and the cold winds blowing
along the streets of Paris had come as a shock. Only the smokers sat out on the pavements
along the Boulevard Saint-Germain. A hardy, if dying, breed.His leather overnight bag bulged
with the clothes he had crammed in to last him a week. He had told himself that a week really
ought to be enough. In fact, he seriously wondered how he was going to occupy himself for that
long. A look at the map had revealed that the tiny Île de Groix was only eight kilometres long and
three wide. With a population of just over two thousand, there were only a handful of villages, in
addition to the small town above the main harbour at Port Tudy. It did not offer the prospect of
very sophisticated living. And being out of season, his guide book had warned him, many of the
restaurants would be shut.He found a seat at a table in the Café Bonaparte and glanced
anxiously at his watch. His train left Montparnasse at one, connecting with the ferry from Lorient



late afternoon. There would be no time for lunch. He would have to grab a sandwich at the
station to eat on the train. The waiter brought him a glass of the house red, and he sat sipping it
impatiently, watching the faces drift by in the square. He should have known that Charlotte would
be late. She was always late.It was nearly three months since he had last seen her. An encounter
consummated by a bout of frenetic lovemaking at her eccentric home in an area of the thirteenth
arrondissement, where once tanneries and tapestry-makers had lined the river. In the weeks that
followed she had failed to return a single one of his calls, and he had finally determined to put his
relationship with her behind him. A decision he had taken with some regret, for she was an
attractive woman, intellectually challenging, sexually stimulating. But she had made it clear, on
more than one occasion, that while she enjoyed his company, they would never be more than
friends, and occasional lovers.She was more than fifteen years his junior, and he could see her
point. He would be past retirement age when she was still in her forties. But after more than
twenty years of widowhood, and with both daughters reaching their twenties, Enzo was looking
for more now as he drifted towards the troisième âge.‘Still the old hippie, I see.’He looked up to
see her standing over him, dark curls tumbling luxuriantly over fine, angular shoulders, even
darker eyes fixing him with their slightly quizzical smile. She wore a long black coat over black
jeans and high-heeled boots. A colourful knitted scarf was thrown carelessly around her neck.
He immediately felt his heart leap and butterflies stir. She had always had that effect on him, and
all his resolve to put an end to it immediately dispersed like a dawn mist as the morning breeze
stirs up.‘Hippie?’‘Last time we spoke you were talking of cutting off the ponytail. I’m glad you
didn’t.’ She sat down and waved to the waiter. ‘A Perrier,’ she said when he arrived at the table,
then turned to Enzo. ‘Another of those?’‘No, I won’t. I don’t have much time.’‘Oh.’He saw her
disappointment immediately. The meeting had been at her suggestion. Roger, she said, had told
her he would be in town. Enzo couldn’t understand why she maintained contact with the
journalist. They had been lovers for eighteen months, then broken up in acrimony. She had
subsequently made it clear that she disliked him intensely. Yet for some reason they still
exchanged calls, and met for the occasional drink.‘What’s so pressing?’‘I have a train to catch in
just under an hour.’‘Where are you going?’‘An island off the coast of Brittany. One of Roger’s cold
cases. Didn’t he tell you?’‘No, he didn’t.’ She seemed put out that he hadn’t. ‘So how long will
you be?’‘I don’t know. A week. Maybe longer.’‘Will you come back to Paris afterwards?’‘I hadn’t
been planning to.’ He noticed for the first time the dark smudges staining ivory skin beneath
saucer eyes. And he wondered if she had lost weight. ‘Are you all right?’Her Perrier arrived and
she took a long, slow sip, bubbles effervescing around her lips. ‘I haven’t been very well.’ But she
added quickly, ‘Nothing serious.’He reached out a hand to brush tumbling curls from her eyes,
and held his fingertips to her cheek. He looked at her fondly, filled with concern. ‘You need to
take better care of yourself.’‘How would you know if I did or not? You’re never around.’Her rebuke
stung him. It was so unfair. He took his hand away quickly, as if he had received an electric
shock. ‘Your choice, not mine.’ He paused. ‘Why did you want to meet me today?’‘I need to talk
to you, Enzo. There’s stuff we have to discuss.’ There was a coldness now, in her tone.Even as



he moved imperceptibly away, he knew that she would pick up his body language, the
psychologist’s eye detecting all his micro signes. It annoyed him that he should be so easily
read. ‘I’m listening.’But she shook her head. ‘Not now. Not like this. What I have to say is far too
important to squeeze in between a glass of wine and a dash for a train.’ She abandoned her
Perrier and stood up. ‘Let me know when you’re in town again, and I’ll apply for an audience.’And
with a swirl of her coat she was gone, leaving Enzo to sigh in exasperation and pay the
bill.CHAPTER SIXÎle de Groix, Brittany, France, October 28 2009Enzo gazed from the window
of the gare maritime across a grey expanse of water towards a dock where container ships were
lined up in serried rows, tall cranes breaking low cloud. The rain was so fine it was almost a mist.
In Scotland Enzo would have called it a smirr. The wet, the cold, the brooding and bruised skies,
all were reminiscent of his native country. He should have felt at home. Instead, he felt miserable.
And a little guilty. If only by association.Lorient was a dull town, characterised by the
unimaginative post-war architecture of the 1950s. It had once been a thriving port on the Breton
coast, a destination for the fleet of the French East India Company bringing goods from the
Orient. But the Germans had commandeered it as a base for U-boats employed to attack allied
convoys in the Atlantic. Over four hellish weeks in the winter of 1943, allied bombers had
completely destroyed the town. Enzo had read somewhere that thousands of French civilians
had been killed during the raids.The irony was that the heavily fortified submarine base had
survived intact. It was now a tourist attraction.As he walked with the other passengers down the
ramp to the jetty and the ferry beyond, the wind tugged at his jacket, blowing stinging rain into
his face, and he hurried up studded metal stairs to the warmth of the passenger deck to find a
seat. Rain smeared the view across to the distant Larmor-Plage, where the German
commander, Karl Dönitz, had installed his headquarters. From there he had no doubt watched in
awe as sixty thousand incendiary bombs fell on the city, his own private fireworks display.The
water in the bay was choppy, the colour of pewter, topped by occasional flashes of white.
Demented seagulls wheeled and screeched overhead, like scraps of paper blowing in the wind.
As the ferry sounded its horn and chugged slowly towards the defensive outer walls of the
harbour, Enzo could see the formidable concrete construction at Keroman that had housed the
U-boats, dark and sinister still on this most inhospitable of days.He glanced around him, at the
faces of his fellow passengers. Pale Celtic faces, buried in books, or glowering under skipped
hats and anorak hoods. Island faces, shaped by race and climate, indistinguishable from the
inhabitants of the Scottish west coast, sharing a common heritage, and a kinship that
transcended language and national borders.The ferry was about halfway across the strait when
he realised that each time he turned his head, other heads dipped into magazines, and faces
swivelled to look from windows. And he was struck by the strange and uncomfortable sensation
that people were looking at him. He was not unused to the curious stares of the French. A tall
man, big built, with his dark hair and silver streak pulled back in a ponytail, he cut an unusual
figure among the slighter-built, Mediterranean people of the south. But here, among fellow Celts,
he had not expected to feel so conspicuous. And yet, no doubt about it, surreptitious eyes were



upon him.When the first dark smudge that was the Île de Groix emerged from the gathering
gloom, Enzo stood up and moved forward to the arc of large windows that looked out across the
bow of the boat. Driving rain distorted his view of Port Tudy between the twin lighthouses that
marked the opening to the harbour. Beyond a forest of masts, he could just make out the white,
pink, and blue-painted cottages built along the low cliffs that ran up the hill towards Le Bourg.He
turned around to find almost every face on the passenger deck looking at him. Almost
expectantly. As if they anticipated that he might say something, utter some words of wisdom.
They looked almost ready to applaud. He wanted to shout: what are you looking at! But an
announcement over the loudspeakers welcoming them to the Île de Groix, saved him from the
humiliation, and the moment passed. Passengers suddenly forgot about him in their haste to
disembark, rising from their seats, gathering belongings, and hurrying for the stairs.But the
feeling of being watched returned once more as he stepped up on to the jetty. Fishermen on the
rusted green fishing boat, the Banco, turned curious eyes upon him as they docked at the wharf,
and he was aware of yet more heads turning in his direction as he hurried along the pier. He
could see the lifeboat station away to his right, a white building with blue shutters. The Societé
Nationale de Sauvetage en Mer. Ahead, beyond a small circle at the end of the jetty, stood a
couple of hotels, bars with covered terraces looking out across the harbour. He was tempted by
the prospect of a chance to escape the cold and rain, and a couple of whiskies to warm him. But
he spotted the garish yellow frontage of Coconut’s car rental and supposed he really ought to
pick up his rental car and drive out to the house before it got dark.He was about to cross the
street, when he felt a firm tugging on his arm. He turned to find himself looking into the face of a
man almost as tall as himself, but perhaps ten years younger. A broad-built man with dark hair
rain-smeared across his forehead and straggling over his upturned collar. His jacket was soaked
through, and his blue eyes fixed Enzo with a disconcertingly unblinking gaze. Enzo smelled the
rancid stink of stale alcohol on his breath.‘You think you’re so smart, monsieur.’‘What?’‘You think
you’ll come after me and prove what no one else could. Well, you’re wrong.’And it dawned on
Enzo who he was. ‘You’re Thibaud Kerjean.’‘They still think I did it.’‘Who?‘Everyone. Twenty years
on. Even after the court acquitted me. Well, fuck them, monsieur. And fuck you. I wasn’t guilty
then, and I’m not guilty now. So if you’re as smart as you think you are, you’ll stay well away from
me. And if you don’t, you’ll regret it.’Enzo was aware for the first time that Kerjean was still
holding his arm. He pulled it free, and stared back directly into the islander’s hostility. ‘How the
hell do you know who I am?’Kerjean’s lip curled into something halfway between a sneer and a
smile, and he turned away, walking briskly towards the bar at the Café de la Jetée. Enzo stood
watching him go, angry, confused, before becoming aware once more of faces turned in his
direction: passengers from the ferry, customers in the bars standing in doorways and at
windows. A car, newly disembarked from the ferry, turned through a puddle, and Enzo felt the
splash of it soak the legs of his trousers with muddy rainwater. He cursed and stooped to wipe at
his trousers legs with the back of his hand, then turned to glare after the driver, which is when he
saw the newspaper billboard wired to an Île de Groix welcome sign. It displayed the headline of



that day’s edition of Ouest-France. SCOTS EXPERT TO SOLVE GROIX MURDER. Beneath was
a black and white photograph of Enzo. Taken a few years previously, but unmistakable, with the
dark ponytail and white stripe that had earned him his nickname of Magpie.
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Constant Reader, “Strong Entry in a Strong Series. Enzo is back and this time chasing a cold
case on an island off the coast of Brittany. This is book four in the series. It is a series that
contains continuing characters and changes in their lives, so it is best read in order, but not
essential. The focus in this book is almost completely on Enzo since most of the recurring
characters do not appear in this story. (Charlotte appears briefly, but significantly. Raffin is there
to wave a starting flag on this mystery and to tie this episode into the fictional book of unsolved
mysteries that is wrapped around the series. Raffin is described as wounded, but it is only a
snapshot.) Enzo’s strength is forensic science and the premise is that he is systematically
reviewing evidence in old cases with the benefit of modern forensic science. The science is
interesting, but not tedious or explained in too much detail. Peter May writes a fast-paced story
that is engaging enough to allow the reader to suspend disbelief in places. This episode is
perhaps more believable than the others. Although one does have to wonder why Enzo is
apparently so irresistible to women. He is always available. Even when he is more creeped out
than seduced, he is still prepared jump into bed. Of course, his judgment in other areas also
leads to dubious risks to personal safety. Otherwise, there would be no suspense. Brittany in
this book is not sunshine, sea breezes, and oysters. It is freezing cold, dark, and rainy. The
dreary cold makes it a good book to read on a hot summer day. You could almost shiver in
sympathy. The pages turn very quickly. These are not books that will change the world or your
life, but they are entertaining. This series is one that we pre-order and compete to see who gets
to read it first like the books by Martin Walker, Mark Pryor, Paul Doiron, Elly Griffiths and a few
others. The entertainment value justifies the purchase price.”

turtlewolf, “Audio books are great to listen to. Peter May's Enzo Files series is entertaining--we
listen to the audio books on road trips. Characters are well developed (especially in the context
of starting the series from the beginning point and in sequence). The plots are complex, but not
so that you lose sight of your driving while listening. It is uniquely different, involving a
complicated Scottish-Italian protagonist with an emotionally charged life. He is a forensics expert
and university professor living in France, investigating cold cases. This mix takes you to many
different places on an interior and exterior level. The series truly involves unraveling murder
mysteries. Very engaging and intelligent and gets you through a long road trip!”

Ebook Tops Reader, “Thoroughly enjoyable mystery!. Another beautifully written thriller, that
satisfies my need to feel as if I am a participant in Enzos' super sleuthing. I plan to visit the Outer
Hebrides because of Mr Mays' ability to paint vivid word pictures of the landscape and to convey
the feel of a place; guess I'll add a stop in Breton! Unfortunately Sophie , Kristy and Bertrand,
characters who add interest and color to the stories, were absent. Hopefully they will return in
the next installment”



chabogeoff, “Enzo at his best!. Really enjoyed this one. The plot was good & I was left guessing
at the identity of the murderer almost until the very end. Nice subtle red herrings
everywhere...good for the storyline. The characters are as good as ever but I would like to give
Charlotte a piece of my mind now! On to the last one in the series now”

Frieda Dee, “One of his most intriguing!. A grand puzzle, Peter May style, that will keep you on
your toes through many twists and turns is Freeze Frame. All the clues are laid out for the reader
along with a few red herrings. I found it hard to put down.”

Elizabeth Z, “Good to Snack. It's just what they advertised. Jumbo seeds with less salt. I never
see them in stores around here; I am grateful that Amazon offers them.”

Ebook Tops Reader, “Another Winner. Enzo is bound and determined to solve yet another cold
case murder and might well have met his match on a small island off the Breton coast. Peter
May kept me guessing (and wrong) right up until the last chapter. May's character construction is
skillful and always fresh. Sit down with a good single malt and see which one you finish first,
Freeze Frame, or the whiskey.  Enjoy!”

Pamela M.J., “Good one Mr May!. Having read the first of the Enzo files, skipping the second
and then going on, I did not expect to be so engrossed. The plot was far more central to this
novel and the love interest less so. I confess to being less thrilled with the sex life of the ageing
Enzo than a good story, so this was a refreshing change - and it was a good story! Hope Enzo
manages to keep his pants on more frequently in future. He is far more entertaining fully clothed.”

Miss Picky 59, “Brilliant writing!. A Guardian correspondent said he would follow Peter May to
the ends of the earth.........well I would be there with him! His writing is nothing short of superb.
His descriptions are wonderful...almost poetic , the characters are great and the stories gripping.
My only problem is that the stories make you want to read quickly and you have to stop yourself
so that you do not miss the wonderful descriptions! If you haven't discovered Peter May
yet.........start now! The Enzo Files series starts with Extraordinary People and it's best to read
them in sequence so that you get to know the characters as they build.”

Maisy D, “Another fascinating case to work through with favourite Enzo.. Another fascinating
Enzo book ! Have already downloaded the next one , Blowback, and can't wait to start it, but the
only thing is that it's the last of the series for the moment! The setting of Freeze Frame this time
mainly on the small Breton Island was fascinatingly different from previous , but the book worked
well for me on so many levels. May researches so thoroughly that you are really drawn into the
layers and there is so much to work over and 'chew on' when you put your book down for a while
during the course of your reading. Once again I was also not disappointed with the time devoted
to Enzo's personal , romantic dilemmas, but May never makes the mistake of over doing this



aspect of his work ; on the contrary it is always seemless and essential to understanding how
Enzo's mind works. Ending is never overdone, and you are left with plenty to think on and
ponder. A very satisfying book. Will be so disappointed when this series ends! ( I've read that
there is to be one more after Blowback! I hope he finds more cold cases to work on!)”

Wras, “In sanguinem veritas. Enzo Macleod is back to breaking down clues frozen in time a
promise made over the telephone.Peter mays fascination with islands is explored on an island in
Brittany, France.Where the locals and and the past hide a secret that is part of historical events
and chance encounters, that have deadly consequences for the few that know or figure it out.A
deduction and puzzles story, that takes Enzo to the edge, and a widow that leads him astray as
expected, poor Enzo he can not help it, but his philandering is catching up to him.Good
entertainment even if you just let him figure out the puzzles, while you enjoy the story.”

Mr. P. A. Dodsworth, “Peter may is one of my favourite authors.. Peter may is one of my favourite
authors..thoroughly enjoyed lewis trilogy...this series has got better book by book..eah book is
completely different with a fine collection of characters..looking forward to reading last of the
series...then onto china series”

The book by Peter May has a rating of  5 out of 4.5. 844 people have provided feedback.
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